TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 8TH, 2007 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened on Thursday, November 8th, 2007 at the Stanford Town Hall for their regularly scheduled monthly meeting.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and requested a moment of silence for the troops in harm’s way in other parts of the world. 

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present




Larry Clark - present
Joyce Hadden – present




Virginia Stern - present





David Tetor – present


Also present were attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The November 2007 Abstract of Claims was approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Larry Clark, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 18228-18336 {JC Fund, ck. #18229} in the amount of $52,407.87; Highway Fund, check numbers 18337-18355 in the amount of $46,910.25; Light District, check # 18356 in the amount of $506.30; and CD Grant, check #18357 in the amount of $748.55.  Grand total of Abstract #8 of 2007: $100,572.97.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the October 11th, 2007 meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
LIAISON REPORTS: Supervisor Tetor stated that the Northern Dutchess Alliance Executive Committee had met the last week of October, and had discussed agriculture in the northern area of the county.  The agricultural commissioner was not able to attend. The D.C. Supervisors and Mayors did not meet as it was Election Day.  The Wappinger Creek Watershed Council met to discuss their goals for 2008.

Councilwoman Hadden covered matters from the October 31st Planning Board meeting: a public hearing was held for the Luke lot line alteration on Conklin Hill Road.   The Halloway/Hattem subdivision on Bowen road was re-scheduled for November.  The Weck subdivision would be hiring their own biologist rather then Hudsonia’s.  A letter had been received from David Clouse regarding the Monaco flag lot matter, and stated that both parcels would be using the same driveway.  The CAC had also visited the property and sent a letter that they were in agreement with the driveway location.  Waterland’s request for a special use permit for a guest cottage was sent to the ZBA.

Councilman Clark spoke of the Fire Commissioners’ meeting on Oct. 16th, at which they had a public hearing on their budget, and added that very few people were there.  Commissioner Smith explained that the ’08 budget was the same as 2007’s and the budget was adopted.  Discussion followed regarding improvements to the building and grounds, including a new generator and the repair of an ambulance.  Also discussed was the high cost of certification for ambulance personnel and getting new recruits.  They also discussed the purchase of an SUV as a “flight car,” manned by the ambulance crew, which could bring a faster response time.  The alarm law was mentioned, but had no procedure to follow for violators.  Mr. Clark added that there was no Recreation meeting in October, but that they would meet on 11/14/07.

Councilman Cadwallader stated that he was unable to attend a morning C.A.C. meeting, and the minutes of that meeting were not yet available.  Supervisor Tetor added that Russ Grow was stepping down as chairman, but that Lisa Kilmer would take over the chairmanship of the CAC.

Councilwoman Stern covered two School Board meetings from October and November.  The girls’ basketball coach was being dismissed with many parents, colleagues and students in disagreement; the Facilities committee was leaning towards having the lower elementary grades (K-2) at Cold Spring and the higher grades (3-5) at Seymour Smith; contracts were awarded for the sports facility’s capital improvement project; the audit has been completed by the State Comptroller’s office and was on file in 
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the district office; an outside auditor had completed his review; the faculty had seminars on Election Day; the first district newsletter was sent to all students’ families, and was available online; and the bid was awarded for the removal and replacement of an oil storage tank at Seymour Smith.  Mrs. Stern also reported that the next ZBA meeting will be on 11/14.  
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Mark Stern, Market Lane, asked about a letter that had been mailed with the Town seal from Joyce Hadden.  Mrs. Hadden replied that the letter was sent out under the auspices of the Town with the cost borne by an anonymous donor, and Mr. Tetor added that he had sent a letter in June, and Mrs. Hadden had done this month’s and was approved by himself.  Dr. Stern stated that it should have been approved by the entire Town Board and should have been edited, adding that Councilwoman Stern sends out her own newsletter not as a town publication.  Mrs. Hadden stated that this was not political, with Mrs. Stern adding that an individual letter from a Board member should not carry the Town seal – perhaps consider putting a space on the website.

Dr. Stern also mentioned the ethical standards of having s developer on the Codes Committee, and asked if this individual was a US citizen.  Supervisor Tetor responded that the planner had asked for a developer to serve on the committee and that the person chosen had played a good role.


Jan Weido, Church Lane, regarding the aforementioned letter, said that Councilwoman Stern had offered to be the school board liaison, and that complaints had been brought to her regarding light and noise issues, and not proposed a permit process for these matters.  He also stated that improvements to the Town Hall, the Town Garage and the Library were big jobs, and there should be more information made public.


Angie Nielsen, Ernest Road, also stated that the letter was a disgrace.


Jan Weido asked Councilman Clark about the fire alarm law: who administers and who fines?


Building Inspector Don Smith stated that he has met with the Fire Chief regarding this matter, and spoke of how the law is written now.


Johanna Shafer also asked about the alarm law.   


With no further comments, a motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the regular meeting and enter in a scheduled Public Hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
PUBLIC HEARING:

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 OF 2007 –

A LOCAL LAW TO ADD ALTERNATE PLANNING BOARD MEMBERS TO THE TOWN OF STANFORD PLANNING BOARD

Supervisor Tetor opened the public hearing, stating that this was brought about by a request from the Planning Board to have alternate members to act in lieu of current members who might either be absent or not voting due to a conflict of interest.

Planning Board Chairman Bob Butts, Cold Spring Road, stated that he had received a copy of the proposed local law, and was requesting that the Town Board enact it.  However, he had several comments to change minor points in this draft: 

· Page 4, section F - …attend regular and special Planning Board meetings, and participate in discussion on the same basis as regular members, and participate on the Planning Board… Two other models from other towns had been reviewed.  (1) A planning Board Alternate would only participate when asked up to the table and (2) An alternate would participate fully but not vote until asked to do so.  The Planning Board was in favor of (2). 

· Page 4, section G – remove the last sentence; it was not necessary.  If an alternate is sitting and participating, this was an unnecessary sentence. 

· Discussed section I, regarding the fourth line “immediately notify the Town Board” – that had never been done before, but could be dome if the Town Board so wished.  It would be better just to delete that section.


Attorney Bogle agreed that the draft that was used was more straightforward.  It is up to the Town Board to adopt the local law but up to the Planning Board how it will be
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used by them.  These are simple changes and would not require another public hearing.  The County Planning Dept. has already responded that this law is a matter of local concern.


Councilwoman Stern stated that to have alternate participate and ask questions were very important.


Jan Weido, Church Lane, stated that as a Planning Board member for 9 years, not having a quorum of members makes the Town look bad, and applicants could end up bearing more expense.  The application process identifies critical elements.  Planning Board members do a lot of work with long hours; the recruitment of more skilled members would be helpful.  Hopes the Town Board will approve after the details are taken care of.


Johanna Shafer, Decker Road, asked about the selection process for these alternates.


Supervisor Tetor responded that recommendations would come from the Planning Board, but the Town Board would appoint.  None have been received yet.

Councilman Clark felt that no Town Board member of other Board member should participate.


Chairman Butts agreed, and added that six other towns have these provisions for alternate members, and have no one to fill the positions, such as in Milan and Beekman.

With no other comments, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Larry Clark, to close the public hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Supervisor Tetor asked the Board of they wanted to adopt this local law now.  Atty. Bogle suggested that he could edit it now, but after further discussion, it was agreed that these changes will be made and the Board could vote on the law at the December meeting.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. HUDSONIA CONSULTING FOR PLANNING BOARD:  Attorney Bogle spoke of several phone calls from Hudsonia’s Erik Kiviat, that he could revise the proposal, keep the insurance liability but limit the fee costs.  Mr. Bogle had concerns with the limited liability and being a not-for-profit.  This will be discussed further with Mr. Kiviat.
2. BRUCE SCHOLL – REQUEST TO USE TOWN RIGHT-OF-WAY FOR DRIVEWAY ACCESS: Mr. Bogle stated that the last document reviewed showed that the easement belongs to the original developer, not the Town, so consent would have to come from the person granting the easement. 

NO HIGHWAY OR OTHER.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. 2008 TOWN BUDGET:  A public hearing on the 2008 Preliminary Budget had been held on Monday, November 5th, 2007.

Councilwoman Stern had concerns over how the salaries had been determined, including time in the job, loyalty, etc.  Supervisor Tetor stated that a committee comprised of himself, Steve Gotovich and consultant Michael Richardson had looked at other towns and had picked six that were about the same as Stanford, and then set salary levels.  He added that next year he was hoping to have a study on the salaries for elected officials with Michael Richardson.  A motion was then made by Robert Cadwallader to give a three percent raise to the two individuals who did not get raises in the ’08 Budget.  Councilman Clark stated that the salary schedule had already been discussed and adopted with grades and maximum caps for pay and work.  Mrs. Stern added that a different system should have been used, to factor in longevity and performance.  Mr. Clark said that a 3% raise would then not be fair again.  Mrs. Stern stated that human consideration should be included in small towns, and this would not be good management; we are grateful for what they do; they’re not just “work units.”   These grades and salaries are not fair, and seconded Mr. Cadwallader’s motion.  Supervisor Tetor said that the Assessor also did not get a raise; should he be included?  Mrs. Stern responded that he did not want one, but could include the Assessor as well.  A roll call vote was held as 
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follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – no; Joyce Hadden - no; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - no.  Motion failed.

A motion was then made to approve the 2008 Town Budget by Larry Clark, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – no; David Tetor - yes.

2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 OF 2007 – ALTERNATE PLANNING BOARD MEMBERS: As stated prior, this local law will be discussed, and possibly voted on, at the December meeting.
3. MORATORIUM EXTENSION: The current moratorium on subdivisions will end on December 20th.  The Board will consider extending this moratorium again at the December meeting, and a motion was made by Dave Tetor, seconded by Larry Clark, to hold a public hearing on this extension on 12/13/07.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Attorney Bogle will forward this proposed local law to the County Planning Department for their review.

4. RESOLUTION: SNOW / ICE OPERATIONS FOR COUNTY ROAD:
RESOLUTION # 22 OF 2007

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, held on November 8th, 2007, Councilwoman Virginia Stern, offered the following Resolution and moved its adoption, seconded by Councilman Larry Clark.

WHEREAS, the Town Superintendent of Highways has been requested by the County of Dutchess to participate in the regional County Highway Snow and Ice Control Program for Salt Point Turnpike, within the boundaries of the Town, and


WHEREAS, and logically, an earlier or sooner response factor can be provided by Town units and personnel within the locale thereby benefiting the overall safety and welfare of town residents and local community interest, and


WHEREAS, such participation by the Town in removing snow from designated County highways, and by sanding and salting or otherwise treating them for the purpose of maintaining highway safety and accessibility for emergency services, is specifically authorized by Article 6, Section 135 of the New York State Highway Law, now,


RESOLVED, that the Town Highway Superintendent be and is herein authorized to perform such work as is found necessary, and at hourly rates as agreed upon by the Town and the County for the renting and hiring of such equipment for the Winter season 2007 - 2008.

I, Ritamary Bell, Clerk of the Town of Stanford, DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the foregoing is a true copy of a resolution offered and adopted at a meeting of the Town Board held on November 8th, 2007.

Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Robert Cadwallader –yes

 Larry Clark – yes

 Joyce Hadden – yes

 Virginia Stern – yes

 David Tetor – yes
Resolution #22 of 2007 unanimously adopted by the Town of Stanford Town Board.
5. RESOLUTION ON INTERPRETATION OF THE OPEN MEETINGS LAW: Discussion followed with Attorney Bogle’s interpretation of the Open Meetings Law, and still contends that three members of the Town Board at the same meeting constitute a quorum of the Board.  If a special town board meeting was called, it would be acceptable.  Councilwoman Stern disagreed and introduced the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #23 OF 2007
A RESOLUTION ON THE INTERPRETATION OF THE OPEN MEETINGS LAW AS IT PERTAINS TO THE ATTENDANCE IN THE AUDIENCE OF ANY PUBLIC OFFICIALS OF THE TOWN AT A PUBLIC MEETING

WHEREAS open government and access to information is at the heart of the democratic process and good governance, and

WHEREAS public meetings are open to all citizens, and
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WHEREAS all public meetings of a town are subject to the Open Meetings Law (Officer’s Law, article 7) of New York State, and

WHEREAS the question has been raised in the Town of Stanford about the right of Town Board members to attend a public meeting where a number of Town Board members in the room would equal a majority of the Board, and
WHEREAS the Town Board members in the audience would not be present to participate in the business of the sitting committee but would be present as part of the audience, and

WHEREAS the Town has been given two differing opinions and interpretations of the Open Meetings Law, one by the New York State Department of State Committee on Open Government, and one by the Attorney for the Town of Stanford, and

WHEREAS THE New York State Department of State Committee on Open Government is the State committee authorized to oversee and advise with regard to interpretations of the Open Meetings Law, and

WHEREAS the New York State Department on Open Government is considered the highest expert authority on the interpretation of the Open Meetings Law in New York State, and

WHEREAS the New York State Department of State Committee on Open Government has rendered many opinions that public officials in the audience of a public meeting cannot and do not create a quorum of any public body and therefore not subject to the Open Meetings Law, and

WHEREAS the Attorney for the Town of Stanford has given the opinion that a quorum of the Town Board is formed by Town Board members being present in the audience – thus rejecting the opinion and advice of the Committee on Open Government, and

WHEREAS this is an issue of central importance of open government and the flow of information that is vital to a healthy democracy for all public meetings in the Town of Stanford, and

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford should have clear and consistent guidelines for all meetings open to the public,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, wanting always to decide in favor of the widest availability of public information and education possible for all of its citizens, accepts the legal interpretation of the Open Meetings Law given by the Committee on Open Government, that public officials of the Town have a right to attend any public meeting as part of the audience, and that their presence in the audience will not form a quorum of the official body of which they are a part, nor will their presence affect in any way deliberations and decisions of the sitting committee.

Motion made by Virginia Stern, but no second was forthcoming.  

The above resolution failed with no second and no vote.

Supervisor Tetor reiterated that the Town Board should take the advice of the Town’s attorney, with Councilwoman Stern stating that Town Board members should attend all public meetings in order to gain as much information as possible.  Mr. Tetor reminded all in attendance that the next Codes Committee meeting would be on November 26th at 7 PM. 
6. ACCEPT OLIVER ORTON’S RESIGNATION AS TAX COLLECTOR: A motion was made by Dave Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to accept Oliver Orton’s resignation as Tax Collector with regret.  Councilwoman Stern added that he had done an excellent job and the Town was lucky to have him.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  This position will be advertised for, with salary commensurate with experience.  Discussion followed on that the salary might have to be raised, the time and work involved.

7. ACCEPT SUZANNE RIZZO’S RESIGNATION AS HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT SECRETARY:  A motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to accept the resignation of Suzanne Rizzo as Highway Dept. secretary.  The Clerk was instructed to place an ad for this vacancy with a salary of $11.80 per hour.  A six month salary review could follow.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert
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Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

8. BUDGET MOTION: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern, to transfer $435.00 from the Whitlock CLASS account to the General Fund to cover the costs of labor at the Whitlock Preserve.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

9. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: Supervisor Tetor read the following Budget resolution:
2007 GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

#24 of 2007

Motion made by: Joyce Hadden
Seconded by: Larry Clark
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2007 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2007 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   INCREASE

         DECREASE

	00-01-1355-20 – Assessor equipment
	$200.00
	

	00-01-1355-40 – Assessor contractual
	
	$200.00

	00-01-1440-40 - Engineering
	$2,517.10
	

	00-01-1620-10 – Whitlock salaries
	$435.00
	

	00-01-1990-40 – Contingency
	
	$2,517.10

	00-07-8160-43 – Landfill testing
	$8,900.00
	

	00-07-8160-10 – Transfer Station salaries
	
	$496.10

	00-07-8160-11 – Landfill salaries
	$496.10
	

	00-07-8160-40 – Transfer Station contractual
	
	$8,900.00


TOTAL:  $12,548.20

           $12,113.20

REVENUES
	00-2705 – Transfer from Whitlock account
	$435.00

	
	






         TOTAL:   $435.00

Roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes

Resolution #23 of 2007 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members. 
2007 HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

#25 of 2007
Motion made by: Larry Clark
Seconded by: Virginia Stern
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2007 Highway Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2007 Highway Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   INCREASE

         DECREASE

	01-04-5110-10 – General Repairs salaries
	$10,000.00
	

	01-04-5110-40 -  General Repairs
	
	$33,909.00

	01-04-5110-41 – General Repairs
	$16,000.00
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	01-04-5110-42 – General Repairs
	$9.00
	

	01-04-5110-43 – General Repairs
	$12,200.00
	

	01-04-5110-44 – General Repairs
	$5,000.00
	

	01-04-5110-46 – General Repairs
	$700.00
	

	01-04-5112-20 – CHIPS
	$50,000.00
	

	01-04-5130-40 – Machinery
	
	$86,820.00

	01-04-5130-41 – Machinery
	$2,900.00
	

	01-04-5130-42 – Machinery
	$16,800.00
	

	01-04-5130-44 – Machinery
	$2,100.00
	

	01-04-5130-45 – Machinery
	$9,400.00
	

	01-04-5130-45 – Machinery
	$420.00
	

	01-04-5130-47 – Machinery
	$23,600.00
	

	01-04-5130-48 – Machinery
	$31,600.00
	

	01-04-5140-10 – Brush & Weeds salaries
	
	$10,000.00

	01-04-5142.40 – Snow contractual
	
	$82,000.00

	01-04-5142-41 – Sand
	$27,000.00
	

	01-04-5142-42 – Salt
	$55,000.00
	


TOTAL:  $262,729.00
           $212,729.00

REVENUES
	01-3501 – CHIPS
	$50,000.00

	
	






        TOTAL:   $50,000.00
Roll Call Vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes
Resolution #24 of 2007 was adopted by the unanimous votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members. 

10. HIGHWAY: Hwy. Supt. Myers reported that the new dump truck was ordered from the State bid list and would be coming in, and being paid for, in 2008.  Mr. Myers also asked if the Highway section of the meeting could be moved up in the agenda.  The Town Board agreed that this would be done.

11. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern was in the receipt of a letter written by Virginia Speed about garbage from Roseland Ranch, and read the letter in its entirety.  The Board agreed that this matter will be looked into.

· Supervisor Tetor announced that the 2008 Budget carried a 1.4% increase.

· Waterlands request for a guest cottage and garage – this matter was discussed.  A special use permit was being requested for a detached garage with one bedroom, bath and kitchen.  Discussion followed with the Town Board and Planning Board Chairman Butts.  It was then decided that a public hearing on this matter will be held on Monday, December 10th, 2007.

A motion to close the Town Board meeting and enter into an Executive session for legal matters was made at 9:37 PM by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


At 9:50 PM, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Larry Clark, to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Attorney Bogle stated that a matter before the Town Board, the Weck subdivision application, is an apparent conflict of interest for him to discuss, and recommended to the Board that the Planning Board attorney represent the Town as special counsel, along with the law firm of Cuddy & Fedder.  A motion to approve Cuddy & Fedder as counsel to the Town in this matter was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Planning Bd. Chmn. Butts 
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will contact them and have a separate bill for these services.  Mr. Bogle asked that he be kept up to date with correspondence.  


The attorney for American Tower had contacted the Town.  After talking with the Town’s consultant, the issues was resistance by Omnipoint Communications to place their service on an existing pole.  A meeting will be set up on this matter.


Mr. Tetor stated that he had met with the Town’s insurance agent and was getting two to three quotes for next year’s insurance coverage.


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Larry Clark, to adjourn the meeting at 9:58 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes..







Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell 







Town Clerk  
